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Summary:  Governor Kugler and staff of the Federal Reserve Board met with representatives of 
regional banking organizations that are Category IV firms, as well as representatives of the Bank 
Policy Institute, to discuss the agencies’ notice of proposed rulemaking on long term debt 
requirements (LTD proposal).  The representatives asserted that the Board has underestimated 
the costs of the LTD proposal on covered banks—both by undercounting the costs of issuance 
and by underestimating the amount of long-term debt that covered banks would need to issue.  
The representatives asserted that the LTD proposal is insufficiently tailored and would result in 
higher costs for Category IV firms than larger firms.  The representatives also asserted that the 
proposed calibration was too high, the minimum denomination requirement unnecessary, and the 
two-tier issuance requirement insufficiently flexible.  Finally, the representatives indicated that it 
was necessary for the Board to first finalize the agencies’ Basel III endgame notice of proposed 
rulemaking because the risk-weights resulting from that rule are integral to understanding the 
impact of the LTD proposal. 


